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I.
Introductions/Announcements
Chairman Ron Mears called the Council meeting to order at 9:34 a.m. and welcomed the group. 
 II.  
Official Business/Council Activities

A. Approval of Meeting Minutes
Ron Mears asked for Council approval of the February 2013 minutes. Ron Breeding made a motion to approve the minutes, Greg Johnson seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

B. Chairman’s Report:

Ron Mears represented the Council at the JFC hearing and at an event during the North East State Park Association’s annual conference which was held at Auburn Heights.  Ron shared information regarding the Auburn Heights and NVF projects.  

Ron stated that the bad-press that the Killen’s Pond Waterpark is receiving is untrue.
Ron congratulated Scott Carrow on his recent investigation and subsequent arrests for the theft of copper at the NVF property.  


C.  Council Member Reports:


      1.  Fort Delaware Society – Esther Knotts reported on behalf of Bill Robelen. 
The Society signed a contract for installation of the new fire alarm in the Society Office Building.  The same company will also be responsible for monitoring security in the building.  
2.  Natural Areas Advisory Council – Jim White reported.
At the last meeting, maps of all the natural areas in the State were shared with the Council and Chris Bennett gave a nice presentation invasive species. 
The Council is trying to looking for opportunities to pursue the designation of some additional natural areas throughout the State.    

3.  Wildlife Management Committee – Ron Mears reported.
Over 1000 people hunted in Delaware State Parks in the 2012-2013 season and 385 deer were harvested at White Clay Creek.  Thirty three of those deer were taken from Deerfield and fifty were taken from the State Line Woods.  

Ron Whittington stated that he is seeing deer in the Bringhurst Woods area.


Ray stated that there is also a special hunt at Brandywine Creek.  
Ron Mears stated that 50 Canada Goose nests have been addled this year which contained approximately 220 eggs.    The Division estimates that over the past 12 years, more than 10,000 eggs have been addled.

Bald Eagle nests are changing our maintenance routines in many of our parks including Pea Patch Island.  On Pea Patch Island, the Division is working with staff from Fish & Wildlife to limit the disturbance to the birds.

The water buffalo will be coming back to Brandywine Creek this summer.


      4.  Resident Curatorship – Joe Smack reported. 


No one is close to signing any new curatorship contracts.

The Division has had several calls regarding the Lums Mill House due to the placement of a sign at the property.   

There has been no contact from the Braces regarding the curatorship at 92 A and B.
The Sarah Brooks House has been painted as part of the Sherwin Williams volunteer services project.  Sherwin Williams donated the paint and the man power.  

The Delaware National Guard is involved in a plumbing project at 91 A&B at Fort DuPont.  They are replacing the oil-fed boiler, water lines, hot water heater and working on the sewer line.  The project should be done at the end of the week.  The project was funded by a grant through the Crystal Fund.
There are on-going landscaping and irrigation projects at the Wolfe House at Cape Henlopen.  The curator (Sussex County Land Trust) is working with the Delaware Accessibility Board to ensure compliance with ADA.

Jim Hall is attempting to indenture an intern to help with the curatorship program.  

Ron Whittington mentioned that he met Eric Dawson at the Bethesda Church and extended kudos to the Division and Eric on the good work done at that location. Jim White asked what the Division intended to use the church for.  Chazz explained that it will have multiple uses but currently the church is not being heavily advertised because of the lack of ADA compliant restroom facilities. Chazz also explained the projects currently planned for the site including the parking lot and the interpretive signage.

III. 
Public Comment – 
Julie Harrington from the Port Penn Historical Society shared a handout with the Council and provided a brief overview which included: 
1. The Society purchased a new computer for the Interpretive Center.
2. The Society is interested in helping with the restoration of the Interpretive Trail.
3. An invitation to the annual Members Event on May 19th.
4. The Interpretive Center’s schedule/Port Pennings newsletter
Julie also asked when the internal meeting between Parks and Fish and Wildlife would take place regarding the trail. Becky Webb stated that the meeting will take place on Friday and that staff would be walking the trail and doing a “markup” on a map of areas that need attention.  After that meeting, Becky will follow-up with the Society.  

Julie mentioned an issue along Route 9 where people fish from the road.  She asked if anything could be done to stop them.  Staff stated that DelDOT and the Delaware State Police would be in charge of addressing that issue.  Scott Carrow mentioned that historically Fish and Wildlife had handled the complaints.  Ron Mears asked Scott to contact Fish and Wildlife to ask that they keep an eye on the situation.  Scott agreed to make the call.  Clyde Shipman stated that he has seen Fish and Wildlife agents at the site making contact with the fishermen and this situation, “really is out of parks’ jurisdiction.”
IV. 
Staff Reports
A. Policy/Legislation – Chazz reported. 
Chazz updated the Council on the following legislation:
1. A housekeeping bill to change the title of all enforcement officers in DNREC to Natural Resources Police.  It has passed the House and is headed to the Senate. 
2. Free surf fishing permits for the ladies auxiliary.  The bill passed the Senate and will go to the house. Ray Bivens stated that there are 3 major impacts to the Division; the $11,000 cost of printing the tags, the loss of income from sales, and the need for additional enforcement on the beach.  The Division can’t afford to continue giving special interest groups free admission to the Parks.  The Division is working to develop a new revenue stream and business model. The Council again voiced their concern regarding the practice of giving free passes to any special interest group.  A lengthy conversation ensued regarding the impact of these discounts on Park budgets.  
3. There is draft legislation which would allow the Division to transfer funds currently held by the State Treasurer’s office to the Delaware Community Foundation.  Transferring the funds would provide the Division with increased interest income and would reduce fees paid to the Foundation.  The Division is looking for sponsors.  If the bill passes, the Secretary would recommend moving the $50 million dollar Land and Water Conservation Trust Fund to the Foundation too.
4. There is a proposal to impose an accommodation tax for private, short-term rental properties.  This would provide an infusion of money for capital projects and a revenue streaming source to support recreational and coastal infrastructures.
5. Representative Atkins is sponsoring a bill to provide the Division with the authority to sell numbered surf fishing tags.  This bill would also allow for similar fundraising.   

B. Section Updates – A handout was provided to the Council and highlights were discussed.
1.  Personnel – none reported  
2.  Office of Administration – Greg Abbott reported.
Greg’s highlights included the NESPA conference (with kudos to the staff of the northern region), activation of the new point of sale system, and the Fenwick concession contract was awarded to Caly Professional Services.  He also talked about website updates, publications, and shared the winning photo from a recent Facebook photo contest.  

Greg shared with the Council that, to date, the Firefighter Surf Permit program has cost the Division $45,565.00.  The Council once again voiced their concern and asked if there was any way they could support the Division in ensuring no other special interest groups were granted free access.  

Greg talked about the hiring of the new Volunteer Coordinator and shared a very detailed report which was produced using the Division’s new Volgistics software program.  The report summarized the number of hours volunteered year-to-date and quarterly, the number of volunteers during each period, and the hours each volunteer is donating.   

Greg updated the Council regarding the Go Ape tree top aerial adventure course which is projected to bring in 12,000 new visitors the first year and 25,000 new visitors during the second year of operation. Construction will begin May 6th and a grand opening will occur in June.  Ron Mears asked if it would be affordable and Greg stated that reduced rates have been written into the contract for groups and day camp programs.  Greg also shared the location of the course and stated that it will not impact the cricket fields.  

Becky Webb and Clyde Shipman shared a press release regarding the new ferry schedule at Fort Delaware State Park.  They also discussed the new ferry route.  Ron Whittington asked about the cost of visiting the Fort and stated that “poor kids can’t afford to come” and said that the educational prompt states that all 5th grade students will study the civil war.  Becky shared the costs of the trip and the specifics of a grant which the Division received to offset the costs of admission for school children.       
Ron Whittington stated the he is trying to get students from the International Baccalaureate
Program in to help with the gardens at Bellevue State Park.  Missie Jones and Ron have met to discuss this.  Greg Abbott will have Glen or Karen call him.  

3. Operations and Programming – Ray Bivens reported.
Park Superintendent Becky Webb welcomed the Council to Fort DuPont and stated that there will be an intern at Port Penn this summer which will bring new programming to the site.  Becky stated that the 1st phase of the Fort DuPont Master Plan is complete and explained the partnership with DRBA and said that service from Salem will begin on weekends and holidays.  If all goes well, the service will extend to weekdays.  Becky also talked about the upcoming triathlon (May 19th) in Delaware City. 

Clyde Shipman stated that the Fort will open to the public on Saturday. 

Ray Bivens provided a hand out which listed the park owned facilities and explained the recent maintenance reclassifications.  He spoke about renovations at the Sarah Brooks House, the collapsed sidewalk at Delaware Seashore, garden plots at Bellevue, the waterpark repairs at Killens, and the rebuild of the beach boardwalk at Cape.  Ray shared that Nancy Falasco from the Brandywine Zoo had retired and the Division hired Gene Peacock as the new Zoo Director.  

Wayne Kline & Scott Carrow reported on enforcement issues:  
Wayne shared the details of an arrest made by Jerry Smuzynski at a local JC Penney store.
Scott shared the details of arrests made in conjunction with break-ins to vehicles at Brandywine Creek and White Clay Creek.  Scott also shared information regarding a number of arrests which resulted because of the surveillance cameras in the parks.  
Wayne Kline stated that the Division has hired 8 new lifeguards.  This number is less than what the Division had hoped to hire but should provide adequate coverage.  Ron Mears asked if our salaries were competitive.  Wayne stated we were, “right on the heels” of the other beaches in the area. 

               3.  Planning, Preservation and Development –   Matt Chesser reported.
Matt updated the Council on the status of several trail projects including the Gordons Pond Trail, the Tri-Valley Trail in White Clay Creek and the proposed trail along the Assawoman Canal.  He also shared information regarding Delaware Trust Fund grants, park maps and attendance, and discussed recommendations made by the Open Space Council.  In addition, Matt updated the Council on construction projects throughout the park system.  

Bids were received for the repair of 43 piles on the pier at Cape Henlopen.  Ron Mears asked if there was any interest in replacing the pier.  Matt said the cost to replace the pier is $15 million dollars.  

Ron Mears asked about the removal of docks at in the Assawoman Canal.  Matt said that the Secretary’s office is currently handling this issue.  Chazz added that all of the remaining docks are in the North end.  The Division does plan to remove those docks at some point as the Army Corps will eventually send a mandate and the Division will have no choice but to move forward. 

Matt gave an overview of how the partnerships are working at NVF and shared the types of businesses that are interested in relocating to the site.

RonWhittington asked if the Division was involved in the issue with the Hockessin Colored School.  Chazz stated at this time there was no connection between the school and parks but that eventually there might be a “tie in”.

Ron Mears asked for an update on Killens Pond.  Ray said that the entry fees will be raised to $4.00 per person on weekdays and $5.00 per person on weekends and holidays. 
VI.  
Updates

A. Children in Nature 
The committee is working with First Lady Carla Markell.  They are focusing on 4 key areas; green schools, marketing, outdoor access of underserved students (focusing on Title 1), and the Youth Conservation Corps.  

B. C&D Canal 

Chazz referred to a statement in the February Council meeting minutes regarding the C&D Canal Trail.  It was reported that there would be a fee to access the trail. At that time, the Division thought we would be managing the trail, since that meeting, it has been determined that Fish and Wildlife will be managing the trail.  There will not be a fee to access the trail and Parks and Fish and Wildlife staff will work together to enforce rules.
C. Woodlawn property 
The Regional Director of the National Park Service and the Director of the new Delaware National Monument attended the North East State Park Association conference.  The Division will continue to work with the NPS.

D. Executive Order 36

The Division is not engaged in the official response as there were no Parks’ issues brought up during the public workshops.
VII. 
Old Business
VIII.  
New Business
A. Fort DuPont Master Plan  

LeeAnn Walling and Kevin Coyle shared a power point presentation about the process of master planning and the specifics of the plan for Fort DuPont.  
VII.  
   Upcoming Events
A. Next meeting – August 1, 2013 –  Delaware Seashore State Park
B. The Friends Leadership meeting will take place at Grassdale at 6:00 next Monday.

C. Ron Breeding share details of Healthy Kids Day which will take place at Trap Pond on May 9th.  Ron Whittington stated he would like to see this duplicated in other counties. 
D. Joe Smack thanked the Division for providing State employees and their families with free access to the Brandywine Zoo in celebration of Public Service Recognition Week.  
E. Ron Whittington mentioned a June 6th event that is being sponsored by the Friends of the Josephine Gardens to pay tribute to Ed Loper.  
VII.  
Meeting Adjournment – Ron Breeding made a motion to adjourn, Ron Whittington seconded.  The motion carried and the meeting adjourned at 12:23 p.m. [image: image1.png]
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